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1. Introduction 
 
The Chancellor is the chairperson of the University Council and plays a key leadership role in the 
governance of the institution. 
 
As the formal head of the CQUniversity governing body, the Chancellor provides a focal point to ensure that 
the University reflects exemplary ethical governance, complies with the University objectives and that the 
University’s mission, integrity, reputation and future strategic direction are of the highest standing. 
 
The Chancellor reflects the University values in their interactions and activities. 
 
The role is customarily filled by a person who has a high level of public esteem and who is thus well placed 
to represent the University in public, governmental and civic occasions. 
 

2. Legislative Framework 
 
The Central Queensland University Act 1998 (Qld) provides the authority for the establishment of the 
position of Chancellor.   
 
Section 30 of the Act prescribes: 

a) There is a Chancellor of the University. 

b) The Council must elect a Chancellor whenever there is a vacancy in the office. 

c) The person elected need not be a member of the Council. 

d) The person elected must not be a student or an employee of the University. 

e) The Chancellor holds office for the term, not longer than 5 years, fixed by the Council. 
 

3. Council of Central Queensland University 
 
The Council has resolved that its primary responsibilities are to: 

• appoint the Vice-Chancellor and President as the Chief Executive Officer of the University and to monitor 
their performance 

• approve the values, mission and strategic direction of the University as well as the annual budget and 
University operation plan, and monitor the implementation of the University’s mission statement and 
strategic plan 

• oversee and review the management of the University and to encourage its efficient and effective 
performance 

• establish policy documents, consistent with legal requirements and community expectations, including 
remuneration policies for the Vice-Chancellor and senior officers 

• approve and monitor systems of control and accountability, including general overview of any controlled 
entities. A controlled entity is one that satisfies the test of control in section 50AA of the Corporations Act 
2001 (Cwlth) 

• oversee and monitor the assessment and management of risk across the University, including 
commercial undertakings 

• oversee and monitor the academic governance and activities of the University to support high quality 
academic outcomes
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• take all reasonable steps to ensure compliance with legal and government policy requirements 

• approve the establishment and dis-establishment of controlled and non-controlled entities, and 

• approve significant commercial activities of the University. 
 

4. Policy Framework 
 
The following Council policies provide guidance to the Chancellor and members of Council regarding their 
conduct, rights, duties and responsibilities as members of the University Council: 

a) CQUniversity Code of Conduct 

b) Council Charter 

c) Terms of Reference of Council sub-committees 

d) Conflict of Interest Policy and Procedure 

e) Delegation of Authority Policy and Procedure. 
 
In accordance with the Voluntary Code of Best Practice for the Governance of Australian Universities, 
adopted by CQUniversity in 2011, the Chancellor must: 

• act always in the best interests of the University as a whole 

• act in good faith, honestly and for a proper purpose 

• exercise appropriate care and diligence 

• not improperly use their position to gain an advantage for themselves or someone else; and 

• disclose and avoid conflicts of interest. 
 

5. Responsibilities of the Chancellor 
 
The Chancellor: 

a) is responsible for ensuring the efficient operation of Council in the performance of its governance role 
and for providing exemplary leadership to ensure that Council operates in an effective manner. This may 
include: 

i) promoting and reinforcing an understanding amongst Council members of: 

• the role of Council 

• the role of individual Council members, and 

• the differing roles of Council and University management. 

ii) ensuring that there are mechanisms in place to assess the on-going performance of the University 
Council, its standing committees and individual Council members 

iii) ensuring that there is relevant, accurate and timely information, support and resourcing to assist 
Council members in performance of their fiduciary duties 

iv) fostering a sense of co-operation and cohesiveness amongst Council members 

v) encouraging open debate, discussion and transparent Council decision making, and 

vi) reporting to Council on all relevant matters 

b) will take a lead role on behalf of Council in appointing, advising and supporting the Vice-Chancellor 

c) will develop and sustain a close and effective working relationship with the Vice-Chancellor, University 
Secretary and with members of the Council 

d) will chair all meetings of Council (when available) 

e) when available will preside at any ceremonial occasions of the University (including University 
graduation ceremonies and other formal occasions) 
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f) will develop an extensive and comprehensive knowledge of the University in order to carry out their role 
as Council Chairperson and advocate for the Council, and the University where appropriate, in the 
external arena 

g) will act as a signatory to official statutory reports of the University 

h) will carry out the responsibilities of the Chancellor outlined in University policy, particularly in relation to 
performance management and professional development, and 

i) will provide advice to the Council and University Secretary on governance matters and facilitate 
communication and consultation with and between members of Council. 

 

6. Professional Attributes of the Chancellor 
 
The Chancellor will ideally have the following professional attributes: 

a) ability to lead Council in a rapidly changing higher education, TAFE and VET sector environment 

b) well connected with a selection of groups key to the University, such as industry, industry bodies, local, 
state and/or federal governments and their agencies, local authorities, community groups, university 
donors, professional bodies international agencies 

c) strong governance track record, including proven experience and ability in chairing a Board and leading 
a meeting  

d) recognises the transformational power of education, including demonstrated interest and commitment to 
tertiary education (including TAFE and VET), especially for regional communities. 

e)  highly developed strategic and leadership skills  

f)  financial experience, and 

g) an international perspective. 
 

7. Personal Attributes of the Chancellor  
 
The Chancellor will ideally have the following personal attributes: 

a) Degree qualification and experience commensurate with the appointment as Chancellor 

b) empathy with the University’s mission and values 

c) the capacity to commit sufficient time to fulfil the duties of this office during the University calendar and 
be committed to serving fully and effectively for his or her term of office 

d) acts with integrity, impartiality and objective 

e) is honest, speaks their mind, and is straight talking 

f) a strong reputation for integrity, impartiality, good judgement and objectivity 

g) can confidently speak in a public setting 

h) possesses and models all the soft skills of leadership and management, including working well with the 
Vice-Chancellor and President and the Executive leadership team, being a first amongst equals with the 
Council, and having the ability to relate to all employees, students and University stakeholders across all 
walks of life 

i) ability to draw out members to contribute in meetings 

j) have a high degree of comfort with fulfilling the statutory and ceremonial roles associated with the office 

k) understands and appreciates the importance and value of University teaching, research, scholarship and 
social responsibilities 

l) champions regional education and embodies a practical understanding of life in the regions and a 
willingness to work in an engaged manner between the University and regional communities and 
stakeholders 

m) a steady and consistent hand, and 

n) is perceived by a broad section of employees and students as working towards the best outcomes for 
them and for the University. 
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8. Relationship with Vice-Chancellor 
 
The Chancellor: 

a) will take a lead role on behalf of Council in appointing, supporting and advising the Vice-Chancellor and 
as such will promote a close and effective working relationship between the Chancellor, Vice-Chancellor 
and Council 

b) is cognisant of the difference between governance and management within the University, reflected in 
the varying roles of Chancellor and Vice-Chancellor 

c) will provide wise and confidential counsel to the Vice-Chancellor and encourage frank communication on 
all issues concerning the well being of the University 

d) will undertake the Vice-Chancellor’s annual performance planning and review session and through the 
Chancellor’s Committee report to the Council on the Vice-Chancellor’s performance 

e) is kept fully informed by the Vice-Chancellor of major developments, progress on important initiatives 
and significant issues facing the University, and 

f) will consult with the Vice-Chancellor on a range of formal and informal matters. 
 

9. External Relationships 
 
The Chancellor: 

a) in consultation with the Vice-Chancellor, plays an active and important role in fostering external relations, 
providing a high-level bridge to government, political, philanthropic, cultural and business life of the 
community at large 

b) promotes the interests and ethos of the University at various meetings and functions in Australia and 
overseas and less formally represents the interests of the University in the political, cultural and business 
life of the wider community and with key stakeholders, and 

c) represents the University at various relevant national bodies, such as the University Chancellors Council. 
 

10. Relationship with Council Members 
 
The Chancellor: 

a) will take a lead role in recommending new members of Council both to the State Government and the 
Council itself 

b) will articulate and reinforce the role of Council members and provide support and wise counselling to 
individual members about governance matters 

c) will take a lead role in Council succession planning and encourage members of Council to undertake key 
Council leadership roles 

d) will be aware of the need for and strength of diversity of Council composition and recognise the value 
and encourage the contribution of all members 

e) will take a lead role in frank and open performance assessment evaluation processes of individual 
Council members and will meet with Council members to discuss their performance on Council following 
the annual self-evaluation of Council’s performance, and 

f) will counsel members of Council who contravene the Council Charter or the University’s Code of 
Conduct. 

 

11. Conditions and Benefits 
 
Remuneration is available for the Chancellor  position in accordance with the Council Remuneration Policy.  
In addition, the Chancellor receives the following benefits: 

a) All reasonable expenses incurred on University business 

b) Access to a private office at a CQUniversity Campus 

c) Part-time support from an Executive Assistant 

d) Technology support including access to a laptop or iPad and mobile phone 
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e) Professional development funds to the value of $3,000 per annum 

f) Business class travel 

g) Travel and accommodation budget as necessary to support attendance at Council meetings and 
graduation ceremonies, and 

h) Partner travel and accommodation budget allocation up to $3,000 per annum. 


